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Dear Catney Villagers, 

Well, we have got through to what 
is supposed to be the height of 
summer and it is very welcome 
after the disastrous weather we 
had in June. 
 
I hope you all have safe and happy 
holidays, and are able to rest and 
recuperate in readiness for 
September. 
 
Please don’t forget to let me have 
all the information for the 
September edition of the Catney 
News by 20th August.   Thank you. 
 
Christine Cluley,  
Editor 
      

 

 

 

CONTACTS 

Secretary to the Residents Association:  secretary@catney.co.uk    0776 

8502039 

Catney News:   Please send all articles to Christine Cluley, on 

cluleychris8@outlook.com or ring  01675 442728  

Village Hall bookings: Gareth Thomas on 07796268012 or 

gareth10637@hotmail.co.uk 

Website of Residents Assocation:  www.catney.co.uk 

Twitter account: @CatneyResAssoc 

 

mailto:secretary@catney.co.uk
mailto:cluleychris8@outlook.com
mailto:gareth10637@hotmail.co.uk
http://www.catney.co.uk/


CATNEY RESIDENTS ASSOCIATION NEWS 
 

 

SPAR changes hands  

After many years keeping the village and others supplied with goodies Gareth and 
Toy have finally hung up their ‘spars’ and the business has been taken over by Balgit 
Singh Aulakh( who wants to be known as Bal ) and his 2 sons Manny and Aaron  with 
Manny running it on a day to day basis. We welcome them to the village  and wish 
them the best of luck for the future. The business   will cease  to be a SPAR and 
become a  NISA -a spin off from the Coop.  Gareth and the family will be staying in 
the village moving into Foxley Drive during June  
We thank them for their  support to the RA, Village Hall Trust and to the village over 
the past years and offer them  our thanks for their  continued support as Hall Booking  
Manager  and cleaner  in the future . Bal has agreed to continue to  offer key  collection 
to  hall hirers and has expressed an intention of  involvement with village  activities 
and affairs.. 

Planning News 

Planning application 2019/01215 Oak Farm 

As many of you are aware a new application has been lodged with SMBC for a care 
home development  very similar to the initial application 2018/00781 which was 
refused and is subject to an appeal by the applicant to be heard in August. Two of our 
new Parish Councillors together with rep’s from the RA and HPC  met with 
representatives from the developer  to express concerns over a) parking on site and 
the potential for overspill in the village, b) additional landscaping ,c) size of the main 
building and buildings near the roundabout .  The developers have agreed to provide 
an extra 14 parking places , additional landscaping and have reduced the height of 
one building but are unable for economic reasons to review the height of the main 
building . The group have also met with planners at SMBC and understand that no 
decision on this application will be heard until the outcome of the appeal is known. 
There will be a RA committee meeting on the 15th July and obviously our response to 
this application will be on the agenda.  The Committee wants to hear the views of the 
membership and should you  wish to, it  requests that these are sent to 
secretary@catney.co.uk as soon as possible but certainly by the 15th . Residents can, 
of course, respond to the application by writing to the planning department at SMBC 
or mail them on planning@solihull.gov.uk quoting planning application 2019/01215  
Community  Care Home Oak Farm. Residents are reminded that this second 
application includes building on green belt land not just on the brownfield, previously 
developed part of the site .    
 

Planning Application  2015/51409 Motorway Service Area(MSA) at Catherine 

de Barnes  and M42 Jct.6 improvement Enquiry  

You will recall that this was due to be heard on the 19th June but was deferred by 

SMBC. According to SMBC  the enquiry into the DCO ( Development Consent 
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Order) by Highways England on the M42 jct 6 improvement scheme- the new link 

road- has raised a number of questions/ matters which need addressing before the 

application can be considered. We also understand that Applegreen (the promoter 

for an MSA at jct.4) has suggested that SMBC revisit the traffic volume analysis 

figures which- they believe- are underestimated and do not take the new link road 

into consideration. We await developments .  

In the meantime the RA have made representations to the Inspector at the open 

hearing held in May and have made additional comments which could be subject of 

discussion at the next open hearing in August /September . If you are interested in 

hearing details of the hearings you can visit the Planning Inspectorate website and 

home in on the m42 Jct. 6 enquiry and listen to audio recordings of the enquiry   

Meeting of Hampton in Arden  Parish Council 

The next meeting of the Parish Council is on Wednesday 10th July 2019 

commencing at 7.30pm The meeting is open to the public and there is an 

opportunity for residents to address the Council should they wish. The meeting is 

held in The Meeting Room (the building to the left of The  Beeches in Marsh Road , 

Hampton in Arden 

 

Catney Cricket Village Funday  Sunday 7th July from 12.00noon. till 5.00pm  

Free Entry/Car Parking  

Celebrating 70 years of cricket in Catney  

The event starts at 12.oo noon with the official opening  at 1.00pm by our local ward 

Cllr Bob Sleigh  and the  Mayor of Solihull – Cllr Stuart Davis will close the event at 

around 6.00pm .. Amongst the    attractions are a 40ft bouncy  obstacle course quoits, 

hook a duck ,craft and sweetie stall, Indian samosa stall,  handmade soaps, ladies 

fashions, face painting ,children’s book stall , ice creams, BBQ, .cocktail bar as well 

as a conventional bar and raffle . There will also be a couple of short over cricket 

matches between a team of Surgeon sand  local teams . 

Come and join us for a great afternoon out and don’t forget its free entry. 

If you are able to make a cake or help on the day please text Dave on 07824 

696137 asap . Cakes can be bought to the event from 10am on the Sunday morning 

or text or call and we will arrange to collect – many thanks  



Citizen Science and Catney Common     

by Liz Boxall with help from Heather Bird 

Citizen science is a way of gathering information from ordinary people, like you and 

me. There are many scientific projects which can benefit from including the public in 

the collection of data, and as everyone knows the bigger the quantity of information, 

the better the quality of the deductions that can be made from it. 

Many of you may know about and have contributed to the annual garden bird survey 

which takes place at the end of January, this is an example of ‘citizen science’ 

where important information is being gathered each year about the variety and 

number of your garden birds. Heather and I have included Catney Common in that 

survey for the last two years. Now that we have the bird feeder in place, we hope to 

be able to count more small birds next year. 

A few years ago, we contributed data to the Woodlands Trust about the type and 

distribution of bluebells on the common and in the wood and were able to report that 

all of our bluebells are English and there is, as yet, no evidence of the invasive 

Spanish bluebells. 

Recently, we have contributed to another two surveys: 

1. Plantlife Every Flower Counts:  This survey took place in late May and 

was about recording the number and variety of wild flowers, as they are 

important sources of nectar for our bees, butterflies and other pollinating 

insects. With more intensive farming, we have lost flower rich meadows and 

pastures, so our gardens and areas such as our common become more 

important and are ensuring that we continue to have enough sources of 

nectar for our pollinators. By carrying out surveys each year, we can monitor 

trends over time, are we seeing effects of climate change? Heather and I 

carried out a survey on the common in late May and over five different areas 

of the common we scored the number of flowers of various species, 

buttercups, campion, clover, yellow rattle, dandelions, greater and lesser 

stitchwort, and made our report online. [for those of you who would like to 

know more and maybe include your garden next year see 

https://www.plantlife.org.uk/everyflowercounts]  

 

2. BRIGIT Many of you will have seen ‘spittle’ or ‘cuckoo spit’ on your plants 

and wondered what it is, whether it’s something you should worry about and 

try to remove from your plants or whether it’s all quite natural. It is evidence 

that an insect known as the spittlebug, or frog hopper, is feeding on your 

plants. For the moment, it is not a problem for us, but in Europe, these bugs 

have become infected with a bacteria which is causing devastation to olive 

trees, firstly in Southern Italy, but is spreading into France and Spain. If it 

arrives in this country, it could affect and kill our native trees, like oak, ash, 

https://www.plantlife.org.uk/everyflowercounts


sycamore, which would be seriously affect our landscape. The BRIGIT 

survey is to map the location of spittle bugs, what species of plant they are 

on and in what sort of quantity. They would also like us to poke around in 

the spittle and try to identify the species of bug, but we drew the line at that! 

We had plenty of spittle on our wildflowers on the common, so were able to 

make a report to this survey. The information will be useful in understanding 

what kind of plants they feed on, what habitats they occupy and where they 

are in the country, this would help the scientists in predicting the course of 

the disease if it were ever to arrive in the country.  

A final word is, that we should never be tempted to bring back any wildlife 

[such as plants or cuttings] from another country as we could be importing a 

disease that could adversely affect our own environment and wildlife. 

Pictured below are the ‘spittle, and example of a ‘froghopper’ and the type 

of devastation of olive groves caused by the bacteria spread by the spittle 

bugs, none of us want to see anything like that here. [For more information 

see https://www.brc.ac.uk/irecord/xylem-feeding-insects. ]  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Example of Spittle                                                           Red and Black Froghopper 

 

Affected Italian Olive Grove 
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HELP! 
 
DELIVERER REQUIRED URGENTLY for CATNEY NEWS 
 
Would you be kind enough to volunteer your time to deliver the 
Catney News in Barston Lane and Henwood Lane? 
 
Do get in touch with Frances, if you could help with this once a 
month (no delivery in August or January). 
 
 

 
Photograph taken in my bedroom as this baby Goldcrest decided to call in 
and see me. Smallest bird in Europe - so thrilled to see it.   Janet Parker. 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Symbols of July 

¶ Birthstone: Ruby 
¶ Flower: Larkspur or Water Lily 
¶ Zodiac signs: Cancer and Leo 

History:  
 
July was originally the month of Quintilis in the Roman calendar. It was the fifth 
month of the year until January and February were added in 450 BC. It got its 
original name from the Latin word for fifth. Later the name was changed to Julius 
in honour of Julius Caesar who was born on July 12.  
 
 
 



Volunteers needed for Citizens Advice 

You may be aware that Solihull Council has recently awarded the contract 
for the initial point of contact for advice, to Age UK. As a result, Citizens Advice no 

longer has a presence at the Hub in Solihull Library. There remain some drop-in, part 
time clinics in the borough, but the main one is in Chelmsley Wood. Due to the recent 
changes, there is a need for more volunteer advisers. I have been doing my bit for 
them for about 9 years now, and would recommend it as a new venture for those who 
have a little time to spare. Full training is given in a range of roles, there is a great 
team spirit and plenty of support. I came to this knowing little of the main advice areas 
of benefits, debts, consumer, relationships, employment, immigration, legal or 
housing issues, and have since learnt how to ask the right questions and access the 
relevant information, which is kept up to date from recognised and official sources. I 
work with a great bunch of people, together we feel we make a difference to peoples’ 
lives and we meet socially too.  
 
I’m happy to talk to anyone who’s interested, or you can contact the CEO Kerry Turner 
(details on the attached flyer). 

 
Linda Elston 

07809 148280 
 
************************************************************************************ 

 

Chasamba at the Village Hall,  Wednesdays, 11:30 to 12:30 am. 

We would love to see some new faces at this dance fitness class at Catney Village 

Hall. It really is fun, no special skills or clothing are required, and the hour just flies 

by. 

It’s called *ChaSamba* and is partner-free, ballroom and latin based, for any age, 

fitness level or dance ability. 

 

The routines are easy to follow with step by step instruction, giving you a great way 

to keep fit and enjoy yourself at the same time…… So come and join us for a Cha 

Cha, Samba, Jive, Charleston and more! 

Frances 

******************************** ****************************************  

Dora Busby would like to thank all friends and neighbours in 

Catney for their good wishes after her recent stay in hospital.  

Special thanks to Jo, Tim and Hilary.  

 



War time Picture Posts 
 

We have ñinheritedò a large stack of Picture Posts dating back to the Second 

World War, and are at a loss as to what can be done with them. Theyôre a 

fascinating snapshot of that time and, whilst weôd like to keep a few for 

subsequent generations, we certainly donôt need the lot. Would anyone like 

them? Does anyone have access to a library of such things? Is there a Catney 

archive that would welcome them? 

Weôre happy for interested parties to come and have a look - but we donôt wish  

to be the library!  

 

 
 

Linda and Chris Elston 

07809 148280 

Oakfields Way 

 

 
"Why do I make no poems? Good my friend , Now is there silence through 
the summer woods,  In whose green depths and lawny solitudes  

The light is dreaming; voicings clear ascend  now from no hollow where 
glad rivulets wend,  but murmurings low of inarticulate moods,  
Softer than stir of unfledged cushat broods,  
Breathe, till o'er drowsed the heavy flower -heads bend.  
Now sleep the crystal and heart -charmed waves  round white, sunstricken 
rocks the noontide long,  or 'mid the coolne ss of dim lighted caves  
Sway in a trance of vague deliciousness;  
And I, -- I am too deep in joy's excess  
For the imperfect impulse of a song."  
-   Edward Dowden,  In July  



Streetwatch 

The week beginning 10th June was National Volunteers Week and, as Streetwatch is 

a volunteer activity, an event, described as a Neighbourhood Watch and Streetwatch 

Celebration event was held at Police Headquarters in Birmingham.  There were stalls 

with lots of information leaflets and free pens, short thankyou talks from the Chief 

and Deputy Chief Constables and the Police and Crime Commissioner. The crime 

commissioner said that they are able to make use of óill-gotten gainsô recovered from 

ófelonsô for the benefit of the community, rather than it go into the treasury. The Police 

Brass Band entertained us and there was tasty buffet. The things I found most 

interesting, was a stall about avoiding cybercrimes and another about the óPrevent 

Programmeô. The use of police drones to observe activities had film showing some 

antisocial behaviour with off road bikes in a car park, they were able to block the exits 

to the car park and the perpetrators made off leaving the bikes, some of which had 

been stolen.  I talked to the accountant for Police and Crime commissioner who has 

access to funds for community involvement initiatives, so if anyone can think of 

something, we might be able to pursue that.  There was an inspirational talk by a 

young man who had been on the route to serious gang membership and overnight 

decided to turn his life round a nd now goes into schools and gives talks about the 

dangers of getting involved with gangs. He works with the Princeôs Trust, who were 

also represented and who clearly are doing good work within the community . 

The Catney Streetwatch group continues to carry out patrols around the village and 

following a bit of ópossible antisocial behaviourô with a canal boater, we now include 

the towpath in our patrol. Last Sunday we were made contact with the members of 

the Solihull Canoe Club, who look out for the stretch  of the canal between Henwood 

Lane Bridge and Damson Parkway Bridge and occasionally do some litter collection. 

We could still do with some more members to increase the number of patrols that we 
can do. Regular training courses are arranged and the best contact for information 
about the next one is. j.e.t urner@west-midlands.pnn.police.uk 
 
Liz Boxall 
 

"Fairest of the months!   

Ripe summer's queen  

The hey - day of the year  

With robes that gleam with sunny sheen  

Sweet August doth appear."  
-   R. Combe Miller  

  

mailto:j.e.turner@west-midlands.pnn.police.uk


FINAL BETRAYAL     A Novel by Patricia Gibney 
 

A Book Review by John Alderson 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  
 
I felt it was a disadvantage not to have read her Lottie Parker stories from the 
beginning, as some of her characters, who I assume to be regulars, have history in 
their relationships, which is initially confusing. I also found this book to be very 
stereotyped, in that you have a clever but damaged female detective, prone to issues 
with authority, a plodding but technically able sidekick with whom she also appears to 
have a romantic relationship. 
 
The story, which is quite powerful in its own way, starts with the murder of two teenage 
girls closely followed by two more and the disappearance of Lottie’s two daughters. 
There are silver coins found by the bodies – a very obscure clue – and the appearance 
of a biologically related family member who is also a member of the NYPD, who 
releases Lottie’s half sister from a mental institute adds further to an already complex 
crime investigation. 
 
There are a few twists in the plot as it wanders along allowing you one or two guesses 
as to the killer, but the ending to me is not very convincing. 
 
Patricia Gibney has a loyal following and her books sell well, but this book is just not 
for me. I much prefer Vera. 
 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

I tend to pick up books at Random and was not 
aware that Final Betrayal is number six in a series 
following the work of Detective Lottie Parker, as I 
had not read any of Patricia Gibney’s work. 
 
Mrs. Gibney is a widower living in Mullingar in the 
centre of Ireland, she reads a lot of detective fiction 
and her own detective stories are set in Ragmullin 
(!) also in the centre of Ireland. 
 

Symbols of August 

¶ Birthstone: Agate or onyx 
¶ Flower: Gladiolus or poppy 
¶ Zodiac signs: Leo and Virgo 

History:  
In the original Roman calendar the month of August was called Sextilis. This was 
because it was the sixth month of the year. Later, after January and February 
were added to the calendar, it became the eighth month of the year. At the time 
the month had 29 days. When Julius Caesar created the Julian calendar in 45 
BC, two days were added giving the month 31 days. The month was later 
renamed Augustus in honour of the first emperor of Rome, Caesar Augustus.  

https://www.ducksters.com/history/ancient_rome_emperors.php


WHAT’S ON IN SOLIHULL IN JULY AND AUGUST 

 
Wednesday 17th July 2019  

Romeo and Juliet 

Brueton Park, B91 3HA - 7.00pm Advance tickets £12 adult; £11 concessions; 
£7 child Gate prices (if available) £13 adult; £12 concessions and £8 child 

Join Heartbreak Productions for their outdoor adaptation of Shakespeare’s classic 

tragedy. Set in the present day, and featuring some modern language, music, and 
technology, this production reinvents one of the most celebrated tales of passionate 

love for the 21st century. Bring friends; a picnic, and your own seat or blanket to 
enjoy this talented cast performing a fantastic literary work.   

Early booking is recommended - tickets are cheaper in advance and the first 336 

tickets sold are guaranteed a seat in the Core theatre in wet weather. The show is 
aimed at adults but children aged 10+ are welcome. Toilets and parking are 

available on site. To book tickets and for more information 
visit www.thecoretheatresolihull.co.uk/whats-on. 

 
Friday 19th July 2019 

SOLIHULL “SORT OF JAZZ FESTIVAL” 

 

Mell Square, Solihull, B91 3BG - Friday 19 to Sunday 21 July: Performances 
start from 2.00pm on Friday 19 July and 11.00am on Saturday 20 July and 
Sunday 21 July 

The Solihull 'Sort Of' Jazz Festival, organised by Solihull BID, is back! Enjoy a great 
selection of bands on the main stage in Mell Square, and tingle your taste buds with 

food from around the world at the accompanying Continental street food 
market. There will also be live music throughout the weekend at a range of venues 

in Solihull. For more information visit www.solihullbid.co.uk/events. 

 
Wednesday 24th July 2019 

Teddy Bear Adventure 

 

The Parkridge Centre, Brueton Park, B91 3HW - 10.30am to 11.30am 

Bring your teddy along to explore the outdoors with Warwickshire Wildlife Trust, 
build them a special home and play some teddy games. Suitable for children aged 

2+.  Entrance costs £3.50 per child. For more information 
email enquiries@wkwt.org.uk or to book tickets go 

to www.warwickshirewildlifetrust.org.uk/events. 

Friday 26th July 2019 

https://www.thecoretheatresolihull.co.uk/whats-on/all-shows/romeo-and-juliet-by-william-shakespeare/21291
http://www.solihullbid.co.uk/events
mailto:enquiries@wkwt.org.uk
https://www.warwickshirewildlifetrust.org.uk/events/2019-07-24-teddy-bear-adventure-parkridge-2yrs


MIDSUMMER CRAFT FAIR 

 

High Street and Mill Lane, Solihull: from Friday 26 to Saturday 27 July at 
9.00am - 5.30pm 

Visit this craft market for a chance to purchase handmade items from home and 
abroad. The market showcases the work of local artists and jewellery designers, as 

well as offering artefacts from Morocco and other overseas locations. Plants, fine 
foods and a hog roast are also available. For more information 

visit www.sketts.co.uk. 

 

Wednesday 31st July 2019 

David Walliams’  Gangsta Granny 
 

Brueton Park, B91 3HA, Wednesday 31 July - Thursday 1 August, 7.00pm - 
Age approx. 8+ 

Heartbreak Productions return to Brueton Park with their unique outdoor theatre 
adaptation of David Walliams’ funny bestseller, Gangsta’ Granny. Bring your picnics, 

blankets and folding chairs to enjoy this performance in the atmospheric lakeside 
setting of Brueton Park. The shows have previously sold out so please book early. 

The first 336 tickets are guaranteed a seat in the Core theatre in the event of 
extreme bad weather on the day. Toilets and parking are available on site. For more 

information and to book tickets, visit http://thecoretheatresolihull.co.uk/whats-on. 

Sunday 11th August 2019 

Music in the Park: Jazzmatazz! 

Knowle Park, B93 9HY 2.00pm – 4.15pm 

Join the George Huxley Hot Five at the finale of this year’s ‘Music in the Park’ 

series.  The band will be performing Dixieland and traditional jazz classics – the 
perfect accompaniment to a picnic in the park!  Why not pull up a chair, relax and be 

transported back to jazz’s Golden Age?  Toilets and refreshments will be available 
on site – meet by the car park off Longdon Road. 

Saturday 31st August 2019 

High Summer Craft Fair 

Mell Square, High Street and Mill Lane, B91 0NA 9.00am – 5.30pm 

Visit this craft market for a chance to purchase handmade items from home and 

abroad.  The market showcases the work of local artists and jewellery designers, as 
well as offering artefacts from Morocco and other overseas locations.  Clothing, 

garden furniture and street food are also available.  For more information, 
visit www.sketts.co.uk 

 
 

http://www.sketts.co.uk/
https://www.thecoretheatresolihull.co.uk/whats-on/all-shows/gangsta-granny-by-david-walliams/21292
http://www.sketts.co.uk/

